Special Meeting of Environmental Scrutiny Committee and United Utilities

8th January, 2004

Issues raised and actions to be taken.

Present:

Councillors:  Cllr Lightup (Chair), Murphy, B J Lea, Broughton, Potter, Howard, McIntyre, Salmon, Eglin, Payne, Smyth, 

Cllr Merry, Cllr M Lea, Hincks, Garrido, Boyd, E Burgoyne, J Holt,

Officers: J Willis, R Bernstein, Linda Sharples,  B Osborne, N Powell, K Whittick, J Spink, W Priestley, J Gosney, E Sutcliffe, S Mangan.

United Utilities: Gary Dixon (Sales and Service Director), Steve Hull (Sales Manager), John Halsall (Key Customer Manager).

Apologies: Cllr Anderson – Brookes and Cllr Carson.

Representatives from United Utilities attended the meeting to present their proposed business plan for 2005 – 2010 and to discuss any other issues raised by those present at the meeting. Feedback will be received from OFWAT, Watervoice and Defra over the coming months and the final business plan will be published in November, 2004.

The Utilities are questioning some of the legislation, which is being imposed from Central Government regarding future standards for water companies. An increase of 12% would result in a cost of £1.40 per day for a domestic customer which the Utilities feel is value for money when taking into account all the services that are received, compared to the cost of a bottle of water.

The presentation given by the representatives United Utilities was informative and useful. The Chair on behalf of those present thanked managers. The committee requested that representatives from United Utilities attend a future meeting of Scrutiny, in approximately 3 months time prior to the final business plan being put forward, to provide information as requested below in respect of issues raised and feedback on progress in respect of new joint working arrangements and the sharing of information.

The following issues were raised as a result of the presentation, Please note that the bullet points give details as to where further action is required:

1 Profit rate and the % given to the shareholders (Cllr M Lea, Lead Member Environmental Services)

The water industry has a turn over of 1 billion and the same amount is re-invested into the company. There is also a need for the company to attract funding from investors.

· Members requested further information in respect of profit rates and amounts paid to shareholders.

2. Responsibility of customers and United Utilities (Cllr Hincks)

United Utilities stated that the responsibility of United Utilities ends on the pavement at the location of the stop tap. The occupier is then responsible from the stop tap to the premises.

3. Water Meters

The Utilities encourage customers to use water wisely, they feel that meters help users to do this more effectively. Legislation states that the company is required to offer the free meter option to customers.

On a Rateable Value of £350 a saving of approximately £150 per year can be made with the use of a meter.

4. Time taken to repair leaks (Cllr Broughton)

There are over 40,000 Km of pipes and a significant amount of leaks reported which are prioritised. It can take 7 days for permission to be given by Councils for access to highways to make repairs, although 2 days are given for emergencies.

· The Utilities asked that if members had any specific examples of leaks that these are forwarded to them for further investigation. The scrutiny support officer is to liase with members and forward information received to John Halsall.

5. Future Investment (Cllr Merry, the Leader)

Cllr Merry was of the understanding that the private sector would fund any future investment required. He would also like the regulators to be firmer with the Utilities, as they will determine the percentage increase which is required to deliver the services.

· Action to be taken by the scrutiny committee to pass observations arising from this meeting or future meetings to the appropriate bodies.

The leader also felt that there were three main areas of concern in respect of the Utilities, which the Council needed to be aware of: legislation, balancing the needs of shareholders against customers, and the services received within Salford.

6. Fire Hydrants (Cllr Merry, the Leader)

This issue has been raised previously with the Utilities and Emergency Services. Problems with the mis-use of fire hydrants have been suffered in areas of Salford. The Council have been informed that a locking system is available for hydrants. The Emergency Services are happy with this and the leader asked what the Utilities feel about this and how this issue can be taken forward.

· The utilities will check on the issue of locking systems and feed back to members

7. Demolition of properties (Bob Osborne, Head of Housing and David Jolley, Building and Control Manager)

There have been some problems in the past with the Utilities in respect of stopping water supplies when properties are due to be demolished. Due to the amount of regeneration within Salford and the amount of new properties which are due to be built, the Utilities were asked how they estimated the number of new connections, members were advised that the figures were estimates based on previous numbers of new build. It is vital that the estimates are re-assessed given that there would be significant new building of housing in the city tied in with the market renewal plans. It important for the Utilities and Housing to establish clear links and better ways of working together in the future.

· It was agreed that the appropriate representative of the Utilities will contact Bob Osborne, and David Jolly to liase regarding future ways of working

· Contact details will be given for the officer from the Utilities regarding demolition and new build within the housing market renewal plans.

8. Proposed price increases (Cllr Merry, Leader of the Council)

The Leader felt that the proposed price increases are unacceptable, especially with the lack of information available in respect of shareholders and profits.

· The Utilities will come back to a future scrutiny meeting with the information requested.

9. Re-instatement of pavements, Monitoring of contractors (Cllr McIntyre, Cllr Smyth)

It was felt that there were sometimes cases where the re-instatement of pavements or roads was not always to a satisfactory standard, after work is carried out by contractors. It was pointed out that sometimes an interim repair is done before being fully re-instated.

· Councillors were asked to forward details of any specific examples to the Scrutiny Support officer, who will liase with the Utilities. 

· Contact names of officers within the Utilities will be given to all Councillors to deal with enquiries in relation to contractors.

10. The K factor and price increases (John Spink, Head of Finance )

John raised the issue of the k factor and as to whether this was inclusive within the rate of inflation. The utilities stated that the regulator will state the rate of inflation.

Is the 4% increase in April the totality of the increase? Construction costs are also included in this figure, since the Utilities have lost the right to disconnect those who do not pay, costs have increased. The full increase will be approximately between 8% and 12% depending on the regulator.

11. Standards of drinking water and the use of recycled water (Cllr Boyd)

The issue was raised in relation to the increasing standards in respect of drinking water, however not all water is used for this purpose. The question was asked as to how we can promote re-cycling of water. There are Urban Waste Water Regeneration Schemes, which are supported by the Utilities, however they are currently awaiting feedback from the regulator. The company is unable to refuse any application for a water connection.

· Feedback to be given to the committee once information is received from         

the regulator.

12.  Restrictions on the use of water (Cllr Lightup, Chair )

The question was asked as to how this can be promoted to members of the public.

· The Utilities will keep members informed of any action taken in this area

13. Context of information (John Willis, Chief Executive)

· The Chief Executive, requested that in any future meetings or presentations it would be useful if the information could be put into context as to what it actually means for Salford.

14
Protection of water supplies (John Willis, Chief Executive)

The Chief Executive asked, if increased protection of our water facilities had been put in place in respect of the increase of terrorism threats. The Utilities were unable to give details, but assured the meeting that they were liasing with central government and requests made by them and the regulators had been put in place. 

15 Fluoride in water supplies

The Utilities will only put fluoride in water supplies if requested to by the Health Authority, who will also fund the cost of this. Integrated networks could cause a problem with this. There was some uncertainty as to whether it would be the SRA or various PCTs that would order fluoridation.

· Clarification from United Utilities to be received in respect of this

16 Responsibilities of private landlords

The Utilities are currently lobbying central government in respect of the responsibilities or private landlords who currently have no responsibility for providing tenant information to the Utilities. The company currently have agreements with Warrington and Oldham Councils who collect water payments on behalf of the Utilities. This arrangement is working well.

· Within the regeneration areas, Landlord accreditation schemes are being put in place. This is an area where joint working between Housing and the Utilities may be of use. Contact details to be shared with Bob Osborne to explore future ways of working.

17 Assistance to vulnerable customers

The Utilities have a vulnerable customers scheme, where those customers who have accrued debt, for every £1 which is paid the debt is reduced by a £1.

· Details of any charitable schemes to be passed from the United Utilities to Nigel Powell, Assistant Director

18 Water shortages

The Utilities have made new investments to manage the issue of water shortages and future plans will take on board the issue of global warming. The company is maximising water storage and are not aware of plans for desalination.

19 Repair of street lights

On occasions there are streetlights that cannot be repaired by the council and there are issues relating to the utilities.

· Members to forward any specific examples to the scrutiny support officer who will liase with the Utilities and contacts will be given to members for the reporting of any further incidents.

20. Works on Barton Road (Cllr Garrido)

Cllr Garrido praised the Utilities in respect of their response in respect of the works undertaken recently. However, it is important that the Council and residents are made aware of dates when work is to be undertaken
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